MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 24th APRIL 2006 AT 7.00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W J Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer

Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager
Mr S Martin, Environmental Health Officer
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

06/10:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

As all members were present there were no apologies.

Chairman’s Business

Timing of the first Council meeting of the month
Councillor McMullan stated that some Councillors had expressed concern regarding the timing of the first Council meeting of the month.  He suggested that it may be helpful to change the time of this to 2:00pm.
In reply to Councillor M Black, Councillor McMullan stated that Council were committed to day time meetings for the duration of the year.

Councillor McIlroy stated that there would be no difference in having the meetings in the afternoon as opposed to the morning time.

Councillor M Black stated that the meetings should be kept to three hours.

After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That the first Council Meeting of each month would begin at 10:00 am and that these would finish on or before 1:00pm.”

On a vote being taken, there were ten votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.

Moyle Disability Day

Councillor McMullan stated that he proposed that a day would be set aside in the year to recognise the work and achievements of groups within the Moyle area working with the disabled.

He suggested that this event could be held on the first Saturday of June every year and that the launch of this event would be held in May.  He informed members that he would bring dates to the next Council meeting and stated that he hoped that the next chairman would keep this as a fixture.

06/10:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 27th MARCH 2006 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETINGS 16TH AND 30TH JANUARY 2006.
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 27th April and Special Council Meetings of 16th and 30th January 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.

After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 27th April and Special Council Meetings of 16th and 30th January 2006 be adopted.”

06/10:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

Condolences

Councillor Blaney stated that at the last Council meeting he had forgotten to give his condolences to Mr Hugh McGill on the death of his mother and stated that he wished this to now be noted.


Councillor McMullan stated that he had passed on Council’s condolences to Mr McGill.


Bulky Refuse
Councillor Harding referred to the section in the minutes regarding Bulky Refuse collections for OAPs and asked that the wording be amended to state that she had enquired about the possibility of not charging OAP’s for the first collection of bulky refuse in any one year.

Harbour Fees, Ballintoy
In reply to Councillor Blaney, the Clerk stated that with regard to Harbour Fees at Ballintoy the matter was still ongoing with the Department of Regional Development.

Land adjacent to the Bun Scoil, Ballycastle
In response to an enquiry from Councillor Blaney regarding progress on the land adjacent to the Bun Scoil, Ballycastle, it was agreed that the situation regarding this land would be investigated.

Giant’s Causeway award for excellence
Councillor Blaney stated that his proposal for Councillor McConaghy to attend the CIE Awards had not been referred to in the minutes.
After discussion, it was agreed that this would be included in the minutes.

Waterfoot Car Park
Councillor O Black enquired about the possibility of resurfacing the laneway at Waterfoot Car Park and informed members that she had received a number of phone calls from residents who had communicated a preference for this action over the proposed lighting scheme.
After discussion, it was agreed that the possibility of completing resurfacing work at Waterfoot laneway would be referred to the Local Government Auditor.

NILGA, Waste Infrastructure Task Force, Consultation Event for District Councils, 27 April 2006 at the Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown.

Councillor Harding stated that a number of members had been nominated to attend this conference and due to the scheduling of the Special Meeting on Single Status this would not now be possible.  She requested that the Clerk ensure that the charge for this conference would not be coming out of her allowance.
The Clerk confirmed that the booking had been cancelled.
Councillor McShane joined the meeting at this point.
06/10:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McMullan welcomed Ms McMath from the Planning Service to the meeting.
E/2005/0269/O Mr Wilson, c/o Bell Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, land approximately 130m n of 10 Gracehill Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to PPS15 – flooding.
Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0304/F Season Homes Ltd, c/o Michael Rodgers & Co Architect, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, lands at 20 Coast Road, Cushendall.  Proposed construction of 4 no. terraced dwellings, associated car parking and private communal open space.  (Re-advertisement – amended proposal)
E/2005/0319/CA Season Homes Ltd, c/o Michael Rodgers & Co Architect, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, lands at 20 Coast Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling house. (Re-advertisement – amended proposal) 

E/2005/0364/RM Mr Sweeney, c/o Michael Rodgers & Co Architect, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, Church of Ireland, Dunluce Parish, lands at corner of Priestland Road and Craigaboney Road, located between no. 17 and 19 Priestland Road, Bushmills.  Proposed phase one of residential development (comprising 13 no. townhouses, associated car parking and landscaping).
E/2005/0379/F NEELB County Hall, 182 Galgorm Road, Ballymena, BT42 1HN.  Location, Straidbilly Primary School, 85 Carnbore Road, Liscolman.  Proposed provision of new car park, fencing and walling.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0399/O Mr Bailey, 9 Glenview Road, Duncarbit, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 20m w of 9 Glenview Road, Duncarbit, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Proposed farm workers dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable case of need, lack of integration, undue prominence, detrimental change of rural character due to build up, ribbon development and detrimental impact on archaeology.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0408/RM Mrs B Whitewell, c/o 35 Glassmullen Road, Glenariff.  Location, land adjacent to 35 Glassmullen Road, Glenariff.  Proposed single storey dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design and unacceptable design arrangements.

In reply to Councillor O Black, Ms McMath agreed to this application being deferred for one month to deal with the outstanding roads issues.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0479/F Mr A McIntyre, 133 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, opposite no. 133 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0480/F Mr B McCook, 88 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Location, adjacent to no. 88 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling (one and half storey).
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0520/F Mr Anderson, 33 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 250m se of 37 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to spirit and intent of outline and unacceptable scale, design and siting.

Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

E/2005/0540/O Mr Finch, The Holmes, Urbal Road, Cookstown.  Location, approximately 100m n of 11 Cookeeran Road, Alcrossagh, Ballymoney.  Proposed dwelling house and associated development.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, undue prominence, ribbon development, build up and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0552/F Mr & Mrs McHenry, 6a Cedar Drive, Ballycastle.  Location, 120m s of Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement cottage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to its not being a genuine replacement and unacceptable access arrangements.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Ms McMath stated that this was not considered a genuine replacement as there were sliding doors in place on the property which would be more associated with animal habitation.  She informed members that there were cattle feeders present.  She stated that there had been a residential use at some time but that the intervening use had been for animals.
Councillor McCambridge stated that residential use had been abandoned at other sites and yet planning permission had been awarded due to historical value.  She stated that there was substantial evidence to support the fact that this had been a residential dwelling.
Councillor McAllister agreed with these comments and stated that photographs had clearly shown this to be a dwelling place.

Councillors Harding and Blaney supported these comments.

Councillor McDonnell stated that there had been an intermediate use which indicated the applicants intention of using the dwelling again in that it had not been left abandoned.

After further discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0558/RM Mr Cecil, c/o Hunter Associates, Chartered Architects, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, School Site, High Road to the Quarters, Rathlin Island.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage (replacement of existing structures)
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0564/F Mr T Donaghy, c/o Ciaran Laverty, Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, approximately 200m ne of 26 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed rural cottage and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to undue prominence, lack of integration, adverse impact on the landscape and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0569/O Mr & Mrs Delargy, 72 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Location, land adjacent to 79 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for single holiday cottage for letting.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no case of need, lack of integration and undue prominence.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms McMath stated that an Office Meeting would not be possible as this application was affected by prematurity under the Draft Northern Area Plan.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month to allow for further information.
E/2005/0575/O Mr M Jamison, 51 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land adjacent to 12 Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0576/O Mrs Howell, 50 Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Location, adjacent to no. 50 Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, detrimental impact of access on visual amenity and unacceptable access width to accommodate increased traffic.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0581/F Mr Falconer, 87a Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, BT53 8RS.  Location, land approximately 250m ne of 17 Carrowcroey Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling and detached garage.

E/2005/0584/O Mr Guy, 10 Cozies Road, Bushmills.  Location, 50m n of 10 Cozies Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site of dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0586/F Mr Patterson, 83 Ballyclough Road, Bushmills.  Location, 50m ne of 109 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling and garage.
There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0588/O Mr Christie, c/o Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, site to rear of 12 Gracehill Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, undue prominence, unacceptable access arrangements and build up.

Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0595/F AMG Developments Ltd, 27 Hill Street, Ballymena.  Location, 420m ne of 45 Knockmore Road, Mosside.  Proposed new dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to build up, detrimental impact on visual amenity and impact of drive/access and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0596/O Mr & Mrs Butler, c/o Bell Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney.  Location, site 40m se of 84 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for small clachan dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inadequate sight lines, restricted width of the existing access renders unsatisfactory for increased use, and build up.
Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0602/O Mr R McIntyre, 125a Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, 80m se of 85 Red Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0603/O Mr R McIntyre, 125a Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, 280m n of 95 Red Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0604/O Mr C Cochrane, 21 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location, land adjacent to 39 Cozies Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, undue prominence, build up and ribbon development.

Councillor Graham requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0609/F Mr Devlin, 33 Summerhill, Rathfriland Road, Banbridge, BT32 3LJ.  Location, site adjacent to the south boundary of no. 6 Bayview Road, Rathlin Island.  Proposed removal of 2 no. existing single storey dwelling units erection of new replacement single storey dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not being a replacement, ribbon development and contrary to the Joint ministerial statement and DNAP designations.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, it was agreed that this deferred for one month.

E/2005/0612/F Mr W Smyth, c/o Bell Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, site approximately 600m n of 45 Knockmore Road, Mosside.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to build up.

Councillor Graham requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0615/O Mr F McHenry, c/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, approximately 500m s of 30 Knockmore Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Proposed site for new dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to build up.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0620/F Mr T O’Neill, c/o GM Design Associates Ltd, 22/24 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, adjacent to (and south west of) 37 Hillside Road, Glentaisie, Ballycastle.  Proposed restoration and refurbishment of traditional stone dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to BH15 of PPS6: Planning, Archaeology and built heritage.

After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0004/O Mr R McIntyre, 125a Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to no. 43 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, undue prominence, build up and ribbon development.
Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0007/O Mr A Kane, 13 Ballinlea Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6NQ.  Location, no. 13 Ballinlea Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed retirement dwelling to replace existing outhouses.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to ribbon development, build up and substandard visibility splays.

Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0038/F NIE, Yvonne Parker, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, north west of 19 Ballynagard Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 11kv electricity supply.

E/2006/0066/F Mr McBride, 12 Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle, Co Antrim, BT54 6BL.  Location, 12 Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed rear extension to dwelling.

E/2006/0070/F NIE, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, Bt42 3HB.  Location, north of 139 Ballinlea Road, Armoy.  Proposed 11kv supply.

E/2006/0071/F Mr & Mrs Hay, 169 Cushendall Road, Ballypatrick, Ballycastle, Co Antrim, BT54 6RN.  Location, 169 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed extensions, alterations and garage.

E/2006/0082/F NIE, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, adjacent to 155 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed 11kv supply.
There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

APPLICATIONS DEFERRED FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
E/2003/0411/F Mr & Mrs K McDonnell, 39 Glenville Road, Cushendall.  Location, Irragh Lane, Lougareema Road, Cushendun.  Proposed one self catering tourist accommodation unit.
E/2004/0469/F Mr R Anderson, 7 Drumagree Road, Bushmills.  Location, 249 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed housing development.

E/2004/0555/O Mrs K Arthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location, land approximately 60m w of 162a Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling (Re-advertisement – amended plan received).

E/2005/0435/O Mrs Elliott, 32 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 60m s of 32 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site of dwelling and garage.
E/2005/0519/F Mr Kerr, c/o GM Design, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location, land adjacent to 70 Moycriag Road, Bushmills.  Proposed retrospective approval for change of house type.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

Councillor McMullan thanked Ms McMath for her attendance at the meeting.
06/10:05
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT


The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Proposed Naming of New Development

The CDBCO stated that an application had been received from McAlister Construction Ltd, proposing the following names for their development at 8-10 North Street, Ballycastle: Harbour View Apartments or Bayview Apartments.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That the development be named Harbour View Apartments.”

Requests for Dual Nameplates


Cloghs Road, Cushendall and Fairhead Road, Ballycastle
The CDBCO stated that members would recall that requests were received from residents of Cloghs Road, Cushendall and Fairhead Road, Ballycastle to have additional street nameplates erected in the Irish language adjacent to the English language nameplates.  

He stated that these applications had been in the system before the decision was taken at Council to obtain legal advice on the matter and letters were therefore sent to residents of these streets, aged 18 or over, together with a questionnaire asking them to tick whether or not they would be in favour of the erection of a dual nameplate.  From the responses received, the results were as follows, Cloghs Road 100%,  Fairhead Road 100%.
Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Harding stated that she was not happy with this situation, she stated that rate payers money was being used for this purpose.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council were awaiting legal advice on this matter.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, the CDBCO stated that there had been one request from the Kilns Road, Ballycastle and that it had been received from the Bun Scoil.

Application for the Registration of a Society received from:

The CDBCO stated that an application for the registration of a society had been received from;

Glens Vintage Club Ltd

c/o Ms S McLaughlin

The Old School House

25 Mill Street

Cushendall
After discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That this application be approved.”

Councillor O Black thanked the PSNI and CDBCO for rushing this application through.



After discussion,




Councillor M Black proposed,



Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,




“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted.”

06/10:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT


The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor Harding left the meeting at this stage.


Councillor Blaney referred to the table of dog statistics in the report and enquired if any dogs had been destroyed due to attacks or worrying.


In reply, Mr Martin confirmed that dogs involved had been destroyed.  He stated that if caught worrying or attacking sheep a dog could be shot or handed over to the Council to be humanely destroyed.

Councillor Harding returned to the meeting at this point.


In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Martin confirmed that the Dog Warden was able to carry out most functions of the post but required some assistance.

Dog Fouling Draft Action Plan

Mr Martin stated that the department had considered the issue of dog fouling and responsible dog ownership.  He informed members that a draft Action Plan had been drawn up and was attached as Appendix 1 of the report. He stated that these were the department’s initial views on the issue and some further work needed to be progressed with other council departments and community and voluntary groups to enable this issue to be properly addressed. He informed members that the views of elected members on the draft Action Plan were sought.
Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Martin stated that it had been three years since the Dog’s day out had been held in this area.

Councillor Newcombe suggested that responsible dog ownership should be promoted at these events.
Councillor M Black stated that this was welcome, she pointed out that rate payers were sick of this problem.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and stated that she had been inundated with complaints on this topic.

In reply to Councillor O Black’s query, it was agreed that distribution points for the poop scoop bags would be investigated.
Councillor Newcombe requested that these be made available at the Rathlin Ferry Terminal for passengers with dogs.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Martin stated that this would be enforced by specified teams of people.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Dog Fouling Draft Action Plan.

Addendum to the Environmental Health Department’s Report
Removal of SRM Vertebral Column from Cattle 24 – 30 Months of Age
Mr Martin outlined the background to up and coming legislation on the removal of Vertebral Column from Cattle 24 – 30 Months of Age.  

He stated that vertebral column (VC) or backbone was now classified as specified risk material (SRM) in cattle over 24 months of age at slaughter.  He informed members that this meant that it must be removed, stained and safely disposed of.  It must not be sold to the public.
He stated that this legislation, The Transmissable Spongiform Encephalopathiew Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2006, was due to come into operation on 3 May 2006 and that failure to comply with the legislation could result in prosecution and the suspension or revocation of the authorisation.

Mr Martin stated that the implications for Moyle District Council were the addition of duties conducted by the Environmental Health Department.  He informed members that a pre authorisation visit would be carried out to advise butchers of this new legal requirement and determine whether the premises could be authorised.  He stated that further visits would be scheduled to monitor compliance with the legislation.
Councillors Blaney and McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr Martin confirmed that the spinal cord was removed at the abattoir but that the VC was left in the carcass.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Martin stated that Officers would receive training on this subject but informed members that a lot of butchers would not handle carcases.  
Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting.
   After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report and Addendum be adopted.”


Councillor McConaghy asked for permission to bring forward Items Eleven and Twelve on the Agenda.
This was agreed.

Fly Tipping at Football Pitch Bushmills
Councillor McConaghy stated that illegal dumping had been ongoing at Dundarave Football pitch, Bushmills.  He informed members that this had been carried out over the existing fence and that he felt that the Environmental Health Department should become involved. 
After discussion, it was agreed that the Environmental Health Department would look into the dumping at Dundarave Football Pitch and report back to Council on the situation.

Waste from Building Contractors at Millennium Park, Bushmills
Councillor McConaghy stated that contractors working at Priestland Road had been dumping waste through the fence into the Millennium Park, Bushmills.
He informed members that the contractors in question should bear the responsibility of removing this waste and stated that it would require the removal of the fence to allow access for this purpose.

The Clerk stated that Council should approach this contractor regarding the situation.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the Contractor working at the Priestland Road, Bushmills would be approached regarding illegal dumping at the Millennium Park, Bushmills and that Council would reserve the right to take legal action for encroachment onto Council land.

06/10:07
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT

The Development Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Planning Policy Statement 14 – Sustainable Development in the Countryside 
The DM stated that although Council decided at their last meeting to approach neighbouring authorities in order to make a joint representation to the Department of Regional Development regarding the draft Planning Policy Statement 14, Sustainable Development in the Countryside, in the interim, NILGA had written suggesting a number of courses of action.  

She informed members that the NILGA working group had suggested that they hold a seminar on the issue, similar to that held in September 2004 at Craigavon Civic Centre after the initial proposals were issued by Planning Service for preliminary consultation.

She stated that they had also suggested that they prepare a draft response setting out their strong opposition to the Minister’s proposals on the basis that they would have a disastrous effect on rural communities and the rural economy. She stated that members also wanted to see the Minister develop a much more realistic approach to policy on replacement or conversion of existing dwellings in the countryside and to provide a more flexible approach in relation to the criteria proposed for farm dwellings. 

The DM pointed out that NILGA wished to ascertain whether or not Moyle District Council would support this course of action. They would also ask for any input which this Council may wish to be included in the NILGA response.

She stated that in addition, Craigavon Council had agreed to engage specialist planning and legal opinion to assist in the formulation of a response and would like to find out if any other Councils were interested in joining in this exercise on the basis that costs would be shared equally among all those participating. 

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Nilga approach to Planning Policy Statement 14 in preparing a joint response and running a seminar at which Moyle would be represented.  It was also agreed in principle that Council would take the legal route encouraged by Nilga.
Cushendall Marina

The DM stated that as agreed previously, an advertisement was placed in the regional press inviting suitable developers to register their interest in developing a marina facility at Waterford, Cushendall.

She informed members that a number of developers had already registered their interest, and more may do so before the closing date of the 28th April 2006.

She pointed out that more detailed submissions would now be requested from each company. Following this the submissions would have to be examined in detail in order to ensure that the competition was transparent and that the best company won the project. 

The DM informed members that the evaluation criteria would have to be prepared and each company may have to be given the opportunity to make a presentation. She stated that the submissions would also have to be subjected to a degree of technical investigation.

She informed members that as this was a specialised task, requiring particular technical knowledge, it was recommended that the Council commission the help of a firm of marine consultants.

Councillor M Black enquired about the costs of this and how it would affect the rate payers. 

The Clerk stated that this was a potential investment that would have substantial benefits for the area.  He stated that the consultants would be necessary as there was no ‘in house’ expertise in this area.
In reply to Councillor M Black, the DM stated that the Auditor had recommended that there be an open competition for the appointment of a developer as this involved Council property.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the Council would engage the services of Marine Consultants with regard to running an open competition in relation to the proposed Cushendall Marina.

Community Relations Grant Scheme

The DM stated that an application had been received for a Community Relations Grant from Bushmills Peace Group for a trip to Clonard Monastery.
She informed members that the Bushmills Peace Group comprised a number of people from mixed religious traditions who plan to visit Clonard Monastery in West Belfast in May to meet with leading clergy from the Catholic and Presbyterian traditions. 

After discussion, it was agreed that a Community Relations Grant would be approved for Bushmills Peace Group.
Seeding Grant

The DM stated that the Bay Graveyard Improvement Group had applied for a seeding grant of £100 for postage and promotional costs. She informed members that this group had recently formed and had met with the Community Services Officer with the aim of looking for funding. She stated that their aim was to involve the local community in improving the condition of some of the headstones and the general condition of the graveyard in Glenariff/Waterfoot. 

After discussion, it was agreed that a seeding grant for the Bay Graveyard Improvement Group would be approved.

The John Hewitt International Summer School (24th – 28th July 2006)
The DM stated that a request had been received from the John Hewitt Society for a bursary of £250 from Council.  She stated that this was to sponsor the attendance of a local person at their Summer School which takes place in Armagh.  

The DM pointed out that Council had supported the John Hewitt Summer School with bursaries in the past however these often received little or no interest in uptake.  She stated that taking this into consideration, coupled with the fact that the School was no longer held within the Moyle Area, approval of the request was not recommended on this occasion.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from the John Hewitt International Summer School for a bursary of £250 would not be granted.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Development Manager’s report be adopted.”
06/10:08

INTERIM REPORT FOR THE ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

In the absence of the DFA, the Clerk delivered this report.

Disposal of Surplus Land at Bushmills Branch Library, 44 Main Street, Bushmills
The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from the Valuation and Lands Agency (VLA) regarding the Council’s interest in acquiring the Bushmills Branch Library, 44 Main Street, Bushmills, and stating that the disposing body had been notified of the Council’s interest.  He informed members that a response had been requested within two weeks.

After lengthy discussion, it was agreed that Council would propose to acquire the former Bushmills Library on the grounds that this would be either a community based or Council run Tourist Information Centre.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Heart of the Glens Festival 2006
The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from the Heart of the Glens Festival requesting permission to use Legge Green on Sunday 6 August 2006 for a Fun Run and on Saturday 12 August 2006 for their annual Beach Night.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from the Heart of the Glens festival to use Legg Green on Sunday 6th August 2006 and on Saturday 12th August 2006 would be granted.

Ballycastle District LOL 23
The Clerk stated that a further request had been received from LOL 23 requesting the small soccer pitch at Quay Road, Ballycastle, to erect a bouncy castle during the celebrations on 12 July 2006.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That the request from the Ballycastle District LOL 23 for the use of the small soccer pitch at Quay Road, Ballycastle during their 12th July celebrations be granted.”

Ballintoy and District Community Development Association
The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from Ballintoy and District Community Development Association requesting permission to hold a mini festival at Ballintoy Harbour to coincide with the Celtic Festival of the Sea.   He informed members that a further request had been received for supply of electricity for the event.
After discussion, it was agreed to give permission to hold a mini festival and that if possible electricity would be supplied.

Beach House Café

The Clerk stated that permission had been sought to sub-lease the Beach House Café, Ballycastle for a period of five years to a Mr E McGarvey for the purpose of a restaurant.

After discussion, it was agreed that permission would be granted for the sub-lease of the Beach House Café for a period of five years to Mr E McGarvey for a restaurant.

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Interim Report for the Administration and Finance Development be adopted.”
06/10:09
DRAFT PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT 14 (CONSULTATION DOCUMENT AND CORRESPONDENCE FROM NILGA AND DERRY CITY COUNCIL)

The Clerk stated that this item had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.
06/10:10
write to roads service to request the relocation of the 

bus stop beside the anzac
(Requested by Councillor M Black)
Councillor M Black stated that she welcomed the introduction of the town bus service in Ballycastle but informed members that there was a lot of congestion outside the Anzac.  She suggested that the relocation of the bus stop could help to relieve this problem.
Councillor Newcombe stated that there would be problems with relocating this stop due to the route of the bus.

Councillors McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black stated that the decision on location could be left up to Roads Service.

The Clerk stated that the draft Sub-regional Transport Plan 2015 (SRTP) had been sent to Council from the Roads Service and that bus routes would be part of this report.
Councillor Blaney stated that when the Bus Shelter had been built in its present location in the early 1950s there was no car parking facility there.  He suggested that the cars be moved and that this location be designated for bus stop only.  He informed members that if the cars were removed, the buses could pull in to allow traffic to flow more easily.

After discussion, it was agreed that this would be discussed at a later stage as part of the draft Sub-regional Transport Plan 2015.
06/10:11
FLY TIPPING AT FOOTBALL PITCH BUSHMILLS

(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)

This item had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.

06/10:12
WASTE FROM BUILDING CONTRACTORS AT MILLENIUM PARK, BUSHMILLS

(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)


This item had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.

06/10:13
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Scenic Views Ahead? Exploring how we should manage the protected landscapes of the Causeway Coast and Glens.
After discussion,
Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,

“That Councillor McCambridge attend the Scenic Views Ahead conference.”
Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Councillor Hartin attend the Scenic Views Ahead conference.”

Marine Tourism Conference

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McMullan would be permitted to attend the Marine Tourism Conference held at Dundalk as an official duty.
06/10:14 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
There were no applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1966 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
06/10:15
Sealing of Documents

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
06/10:16
Correspondence
Letter dated 5th April 2006 from Newry and Mourne District Council regarding the All Ireland Nuclear Free Forum.
After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Council would agree to joining the All Ireland Nuclear Free Forum as proposed by Newry and Mourne District Council.”

Councillors McAllister and McIlory returned to the meeting at this point.

It was agreed that the remaining correspondence would be marked as read.

The meeting concluded at 9:25pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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